Viktor Marsai

Hungary's Migration Policy

In the last years, Hungary had to cope simultaneously with the irregular migration pressure from the south, the flow of refugees who fled from Ukraine after the Russian aggression, and the increasing demands of the labour market, which – with the shrinking availability of the Hungarian human resources – made necessary the involvement of guest workers to the production. In the debate on irregular migration after 2015, the Hungarian Government followed a strong migration-critical approach, introducing physical and legal barriers, which led to serious conflicts with the European Union. In spite of the efforts, the number of irregular border crossing attempts remained high. In the meantime, Ukrainian refugees received temporary protection in Hungary – similarly to other member states, even if most refugees are leaving the country after a couple of days. Hungary supports the local solutions of the migration crisis by different development and humanitarian programmes as well.

The general European context

Migration, particularly in its irregular form, has become one of the European Union's most significant and contentious policy issues over the past decade – sometimes evolving into a matter of political ideology. The migration and refugee crisis that commenced in 2013 but peaked in 2015, along with the subsequent arrival of millions of irregular migrants, compelled member states to meaningfully address the issue. Serious differences of opinion have emerged among the latter concerning the transformation of the European Union's asylum and migration framework in response to altered external circumstances. These disparities have arisen because, while legal migration and the delineation of its framework fall primarily within the competence of member states, asylum law is regulated at the pan-European level. However, due to various overlaps, such as the functioning of the Schengen system, competence boundaries often appear blurred. Thus, although the "migration debate" – and this study – primarily focuses on irregular migration, the question of legal migration inevitably arises at various points.

In recent years, there have indeed been advancements towards a kind of European Union consensus in the struggle against irregular migration, such as intensified border protection, strengthened cooperation with third countries, support for sending countries, or, at least in principle, the tightening and escalation of deportations. However, on numerous issues, a satisfactory agreement has yet to be reached.

¹ Frontex 2023.

All of this is clearly demonstrated by the protracted debates surrounding the New Pact on Migration and Asylum² published by the European Commission in 2020, despite the fact that the Justice and Home Affairs Council passed the draft proposed by the Commission in June 2023 with a large majority, which made possible the start of trilogue negotiation between the Parliament, the Council and the Commission.³

The frontlines have essentially formed around two big themes. On the one hand, some member states primarily (and in some cases exclusively) regard irregular migration as a humanitarian issue, and would consequently make the conditions for entering and staying in the European Union extremely broad. This can be clearly seen, for example, in the philosophy that has essentially nullified the concept of a safe third country and takes no account of how many third countries could have provided adequate protection to individuals, who nevertheless passed through on their journey - even if they fled their home country as genuine refugees.⁴ This procedure essentially sanctifies the practice of so-called "asylum shopping", according to which asylum seekers freely choose where they wish to apply for international protection. On the other hand, many member states are trying to expand the concept of a safe third country and to put an end to the mass of unmanageable – and largely unfounded – asylum applications.⁵ According to this approach, refugee and protected status is granted only to people who are truly in need and in immediate danger. Accordingly, in addition to the humanitarian aspect, other - social, economic, security and political – considerations are given prominence. Public political discourse generally refers to the representatives of the first approach as pro-immigration, while the latter are called anti-immigration or immigration-critical.

The second major divide pertains to the question of solidarity represented by frontline countries most affected by irregular migration. The issue of redistributing asylum seekers continues to arise despite the disappointments associated with the mandatory quota introduced for a defined period in 2016, which, in addition to provoking opposition from numerous member states, failed to meet expectations.⁶ This is evident from the fact that by mid-2017, out of the 160,000 quota, relocation occurred in only 27,700 cases.⁷ Similar results have persisted with various voluntary commitments.⁸ Nevertheless, the redistribution of asylum seekers or, in its absence, the compensation of frontline countries in various forms, primarily financial, remains a key element in recent proposals. However, some countries, such as Hungary and Poland,⁹ perceive the resettlement of foreign populations, ultimately determined by the Commission through the annual procedural quotas, as infringements on national sovereignty. Similarly strong criticisms have been directed

- European Commission s. a.a.
- ⁴ Council of the European Union 2023: 35–52.
- ⁵ EUAA 2023.
- 6 PÁRDUCZ 2023.
- ⁷ European Commission 2017.
- 8 Párducz 2023.
- ⁹ Reuters 2023.

² The blurring of boundaries in European discourse is clearly indicated by the fact that the Commission itself deals with the two topics in one package, even though in terms of competence, it is a member state or at most a joint competence.

towards financial solidarity, as the Commission and several member states continue to selectively approach the issue, for instance, by not endorsing the construction of highly costly physical border barriers – commonly referred to as fences – which nonetheless constitute a key element in reducing the pressure of irregular migration and impose a significant burden on the budgets of the states constructing and maintaining them.¹⁰

In the debate on irregular migration that intensified in 2015, the Government of Hungary clearly shares the immigration-critical perspective, and has been playing a pioneering role in justifying this view ever since. At the same time, the crisis in Ukraine has showed that Hungary is ready to accept war refugees, if it is genuinely the first safe third country they encounter. 11 Budapest also insists that legal migration should remain a national competence.¹² At the same time, this does not mean that legal immigration is seen by the government as a problem. Moreover, it is clear to the government that in terms of maintaining and developing economic competitiveness in a country with a declining population, a certain degree of controlled labour immigration is essential – even if the government is primarily attempting to improve Hungary's demographic indicators through family policy tools. This is indicated by the fact that, according to several prominent government officials, the Hungarian economy will need half a million foreign workers in the coming years.¹³ On the other hand, Hungary wants the power to determine who these should be, for what period of time they are permitted to remain, and according to what rules. All the more so because, in contrast to some Western European ideas, ¹⁴ Budapest clearly sees that irregular migration, as the refugee crisis in Ukraine shows, 15 is not a suitable tool for dealing with the labour market problems of receiving countries.

Captive of history? – Strategic culture and social perceptions regarding migration

Before examining the policy frameworks of recent years, it is worth examining how Hungarian society and the political elite in general relate to the phenomenon of migration. This is important to emphasise because, according to some, the Hungarian attitude is primarily determined by the government's communication strategy on irregular migration, and this in turn shapes public opinion.¹⁶

Such arguments typically claim that Hungarian society and public opinion are xenophobic, anti-migrant, and Islamophobic, partly for ambient cultural reasons and

- ¹⁰ Marsai 2023.
- ¹¹ MTI 2023.
- ¹² See Treaty on the European Union Article 79 Paragraph 5.
- ¹³ Károly 2023.
- ¹⁴ Martinez et al. 2023.
- 15 MISHCHUK 2023.
- ¹⁶ Sarkadi 2018.

partly as a result of the government's communication strategy.¹⁷ To justify this, the media cites as examples attacks where certain individuals suffered abuse because of their perceived or actual origin.¹⁸

Public opinion polls of recent years do not support these anecdotal instances, and in fact show that the acceptance of foreign immigrants and refugees has increased significantly in Hungary – a process in which the refugee crisis in Ukraine has also played a major role: the number of those who think the presence of foreign immigrants in the country is a good thing has increased from 8% in 2019 to 42%. Moreover, based on a public opinion polling conducted by Századvég even before the outbreak of the war in Ukraine, the Hungarian society was much more accepting, though it is true that the perception of refugees and irregular migrants was clearly differentiated. Of respondents, 57.2% indicated a willingness to accept political refugees if circumstances allowed, with 24.5% willing to accept them under all circumstances. It is also clear from the statistics that, despite the accusations of Islamophobia that regularly arise, there is no significant difference in how the respondents relate to, for example, Chinese, Arab, Russian, Turkish, or Nigerian individuals. All of this contradicts the claim that the Hungarian society is inherently anti-Muslim.

At the same time, the question of mass irregular migration is, for Hungarian society, clearly an "80–20" issue;²³ that is, similarly to the rejection of drug liberalisation, the majority of the Hungarian population has supported and continues to support strong border protections, regardless of party affiliation. This was confirmed by the joint public opinion survey of the Migration Research Institute and Századvég at the beginning of 2022, according to which more than 83% of the respondents rated mass migration as a pressing or somewhat pressing problem, while more than 60% judged the flow of irregular migrants to Hungary to be somewhat or very worrying.²⁴ In other words, the Hungarian attitude was not shaped by the government; on the contrary, the government's strategy adapted to the existing social perception.

To elucidate these issues, it is essential to introduce the concept of "strategic culture". As defined by Péter Tálas, strategic culture amounts to "the common norms, ideas, and beliefs that determine foreign, security and defence policy goals and forms of action in a society. According to this approach, the security identity of the country is indicated by the chosen patterns of behaviour, which are determined in a unique, societal way by the experiences and narratives characteristic of the given community". ²⁵ In another place, Tálas adds: "It is customary to list historical experiences, geographical location, philosophical-cultural traits of thought, characteristics of the socio-economic system,

```
17 Verseck 2019.
```

¹⁸ Rényi 2017.

¹⁹ Dugan 2023.

²⁰ Janik et al. 2022: 18.

²¹ Al Jazeera 2021.

²² Janik et al. 2022: 7.

²³ Interview with a Hungarian State Secretary, Budapest, April 2019.

²⁴ Janik et al. 2022: 11.

²⁵ Csiki-Tálas 2013: 165-179.

social perceptions of security (that is, perceived threats), knowledge and use of military technologies, and the preferences arising from these."²⁶ As Nikolett Pénzváltó points out, referring to Charles Kupchan, "collective expectations stemming from strategic culture limit, on the one hand, the manoeuvring room of decision-makers, since the range of theoretically available options in a given situation is narrowed to "culturally admissible" options; on the other hand, the common strategic culture provides elites with the opportunity to use a language in individual decision-making situations that resonates well in the given society, thus making it easier to obtain the support of citizens for strategic decisions".²⁷

The Fidesz Government that came to power in 2010 has often built upon and continues to build upon Hungarian strategic culture in its actions and communication. Notable figures, such as Balázs Orbán, who has served as the political director of the Prime Minister since 2022, have discussed this aspect.²⁸ It aligns with the fact that the Hungarian Government did not decide on a stricter immigration policy merely based on its own determination or momentary considerations; rather, it strategically leveraged the framework of Hungarian strategic culture, especially in response to the migration crisis originating from the south. Even before the peak of the migration crisis, in January 2015 Prime Minister Viktor Orbán spoke about migration in a critical context.²⁹ The primary elements of this framework are rooted in historical experiences that Hungary gained over the past centuries during events such as the Tatar invasion and the Ottoman rule. These historical events have resonated well with Hungarian society, contributing to the government's anti-immigration messages. This can be further complemented by experiences such as the 1849 Russian attack or the period following World War II, where external forces caused significant blows to the country, resulting in fundamental demographic and cultural changes.

Similarly, the Hungarian historical perspective includes periods of mass emigration with a negative connotation. This encompasses the pre-World War I era when hundreds of thousands of Hungarians left their homeland for the New World due to economic hopelessness. Additionally, the wave of refugees following the 1956 revolution and uprising, driven by the fear of communist reprisals, saw 211,000 people, mostly educated youth, leaving the Carpathian Basin, with a substantial portion – 170,000 individuals – not returning. All these historical events contribute to a cautious approach within Hungarian society towards migration in any form.

²⁶ Tálas 2013: 15.

²⁷ Pénzváltó 2022: 45.

²⁸ See Orbán 2020.

²⁹ Index 2015.

³⁰ Romsics 2005: 406.

The issue of immigration in post-1989 Hungary

The question of migration was not among the most important topics in post-1989 Hungary, even if certain elements of immigration and asylum policy arose in everyday political discourse in connection with certain phenomena. One of the earliest cases of this, immediately preceding the fall of socialism, came to the fore regarding refugees of mostly Hungarian origin fleeing from Transylvania to Hungary in 1988–1989, which the party state initially kept quiet, but later made increasingly public. According to estimates, the approximately 20,000 people who arrived at that time were followed in subsequent decades by more people who found a permanent home in Hungary. The East German refugee crisis of 1989 was a similarly defining experience, when almost 200,000 GDR citizens attempted – ultimately successfully – to reach Western Europe, primarily West Germany, through Hungary. Non-governmental actors, such as the International Red Cross and the Hungarian Charity Service of the Order of Malta, founded in 1989, also played an important role in handling both situations. 32

The next challenge that Hungary had to face was the refugee crisis that resulted from the Yugoslav Wars, during which, according to official data, our country provided protection to 74,000 former Yugoslav citizens – primarily Hungarians from Vojvodina.³³ Incidentally, the above-mentioned crises also gave a serious boost to the establishment of the modern Hungarian asylum system.

The issue of immigration and emigration re-emerged in our country after Hungary's accession to the European Union when, following the lifting of temporary restrictions, Hungarian citizens were granted the opportunity to work in other EU member states under the framework of the four freedoms. However, compared to other East Central European countries, the outflow of Hungarians, perhaps due to historical experiences, significantly lagged behind the regional average. Moreover, after 2016, more individuals moved back to, or relocated within, the country from the surrounding Hungarian-inhabited regions than those who left.³⁴

Concurrently, there emerged foreign nationals who have settled here permanently, envisioning their future in Hungary for varying durations. Primarily arriving for work or educational purposes (higher education), they have contributed to the country. Since 2014, according to official statistics, the number of immigrant foreign non-Hungarian speakers has fluctuated around 30,000 to 55,000 annually, complemented by a nearly equivalent emigration rate (24,000 to 48,000).³⁵

Post-2000 phenomena falling under legal migration did not fundamentally capture the threshold of societal and political discourse. Although there was a numerical increase from a few thousand to tens of thousands of immigrants annually, the scale was not sufficient to demand significant policy responses. The number of foreign nationals residing

³¹ Kaszás 2016.

³² Tampu 2022: 1215–1228.

³³ Klenner 2017: 56.

³⁴ Szalai 2023.

³⁵ SZALAI 2023.

in Hungary has grown over the past decades, reaching 226,000 in 2022 from 138,000 in 1995, yet this still represents only 2.4% of the population.³⁶

Similarly, during the first decade of the 2000s, irregular migration did not hold a prominent position in Hungarian - and European - discourse. Although numerous changes happened in migration related legislation between 2006–2007, they did no affected the public discussion.³⁷ The Hungarian asylum system typically dealt with a few thousand individuals annually, which did not warrant prioritisation.³⁸ Therefore, when Hungary assumed the Presidency of the European Union Council in the first half of 2011, migration and refugee issues were not among the highlighted policy areas. Although some Hungarian strategic documents, such as the 2011 de facto foreign policy strategy entitled "Hungarian Foreign Policy after the EU Presidency"³⁹ and the 2012 National Security Strategy⁴⁰ briefly mentioned migration, they remained general in nature. The National Security Strategy, for instance, described migration as a "natural yet complex phenomenon" that poses economic and demographic advantages, along with public and national security risks.⁴¹ In connection with this, the strategy primarily emphasised the protection of external Schengen borders. The secondary nature of the topic during this period is reflected in the fact that, out of the 51 articles in the document, Article 37 addressed migration. The outbreak of the Arab Spring did not immediately change the perceived importance of migration-related issues. Although nearly 60,000 people arrived in Europe from Libya, following the conclusion of the first Libyan civil war in October 2011, the numbers significantly declined, and Syrian refugees primarily remained in Turkey. In 2013 Hungary introduced its migration strategy⁴² connected to the 2014–2020 EU budget, but it got also limited attention from the government and the public. Therefore, it seemed that there was no immediate need for deeper policy attention to various forms of migration at both domestic and EU levels.

Hungary, the European migration and refugee crisis

Although there is a tendency for the public – and politicians – to associate migration and the refugee crisis with 2015, two striking phenomena were observed as early as 2013: firstly, irregular migration on the Central Mediterranean route began to rise significantly,

³⁶ Hungarian Central Statistical Office 2023a.

^{37 2007.} évi II. törvény a harmadik országbeli állampolgárok beutazásáról és tartózkodásáról [Act II of 2007 on the Entry and Residence of Third Country Nationals].

European Parliament 2023.

³⁹ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Hungary 2011.

^{40 1035/2012. (}II. 21.) Korm. határozat Magyarország Nemzeti Biztonsági Stratégiájáról [Government Resolution 1035/2012 (II.21.) on Hungary's National Security Strategy].

^{41 1035/2012. (}II. 21.) Korm. határozat Magyarország Nemzeti Biztonsági Stratégiájáról [Government Resolution 1035/2012 (II.21.) on Hungary's National Security Strategy].

⁴² 1698/2013. (X. 4.) Korm. határozat a Migrációs Stratégia és az azon alapuló, az Európai Unió által a 2014–2020 ciklusban létrehozásra kerülő Menekültügyi és Migrációs Alaphoz kapcsolódó hétéves stratégiáról [Government Decision 1698/2013 (X.4.) on the Migration Strategy and the Seven-Year Strategy Based on It for the European Union Asylum and Migration Fund for the Period 2014–2020].

and one of the most serious seafaring disasters of the period occurred, quickly becoming symbolic of the emerging crisis: on 3 October, a boat carrying irregular migrants sank off the coast of Lampedusa,⁴³ with the loss of at least 360 people, while as many as 45,000 others reached the shores of southern Europe illegally.⁴⁴ As a result, increasing attention began to be paid to the phenomenon, especially in Mediterranean countries.

Separate but similar trends also began to emerge along the Western Balkan route: as a result of poor economic prospects at home, a large number of Kosovar citizens left for the countries of the EU, including Hungary: according to estimates, between 2013 and 2015, up to 100,000 people left Kosovo.⁴⁵ Although the majority viewed Hungary as a transit station, the number of asylum applications submitted still rose drastically, from 2,157 in 2012 to 18,900 in 2013,⁴⁶ which began to push the limits of the system's capacity. This exponential growth continued in 2014: during that year, 42,777 applications were submitted.⁴⁷

Then, in the spring and early summer of 2015, disaster struck: an unprecedented wave of asylum seekers reached Hungary's external Schengen borders along the Western Balkan route: between January 2015 and the end of August, when the physical border closure was completed, more than 400,000 crossed the Hungarian border, and 177,000 applied for asylum. However, the vast majority of them, nearly 130,000 people, did not wait for the end of the procedure, but moved on towards Western Europe.⁴⁸

The large number of arrivals forced the government to take drastic measures. In June 2015, a decision was made to set up the technical border barrier – commonly known as "The Fence" – initially with the involvement of the Ministry of the Interior. As part of this, construction began on 175 km of fencing along the Serbian–Hungarian border, first in the form of a quick-installation wire barrier and a three-meter-high fence, but now including the capabilities of the Hungarian Defence Forces. The first phase of construction was completed on 29 August 2015, when the "Green Border" was officially closed. In parallel with the Hungarian–Serbian section, the closing of the 120-kilometre-long Croatian–Hungarian border section also began, and the work here was completed by mid-October. In early 2017, construction of the second fence line of the physical border barrier began, reinforced with an intelligent signalling system, as well as thermal and traditional cameras. In the autumn of 2022, due to increasing irregular migration pressure, the fence was again strengthened through the installation of an additional one-meter-high so-called "swan neck". Second fence line of the physical border barrier began, reinforced with an intelligent signalling system, as well as thermal and traditional cameras. In the autumn of 2022, due to increasing irregular migration pressure, the fence was again strengthened through the installation of an additional one-meter-high so-called "swan neck".

⁴³ BBC 2013.

⁴⁴ Frontex s. a.

⁴⁵ Euractiv 2015.

⁴⁶ Menedék 2023.

⁴⁷ Hungarian Central Statistical Office 2023b.

⁴⁸ Hungarian Central Statistical Office 2023b.

⁴⁹ 1401/2015. (VI. 17.) Korm. határozat a rendkívüli bevándorlási nyomás kezelése érdekében szükséges egyes intézkedésekről [Government Decision 1401/2015 (17.VI.) on Certain Measures Necessary to Address the Exceptional Migratory Pressure].

⁵⁰ Dull 2015.

⁵¹ Index 2017.

⁵² Infostart 2022.

Alongside the construction of the physical border barrier, amendments to the asylum legislation also began. In September 2015, Parliament enshrined in law the concept of a crisis situation caused by mass immigration, which made it possible to involve the National Guard in border protection.⁵³ In addition, due to the amendment of the Asylum Law, Serbia was designated as a safe third country, and accelerated asylum assessment was made possible. By amending the penal code, climbing over or damaging the border fence became a crime punishable by imprisonment.⁵⁴ In March 2017, as a result of amendments to the law adopted by Parliament, the legal border closure was strengthened. The law stipulated that in a crisis situation caused by mass immigration, an asylum application could only be submitted in person, in the transit zones on the border, and the asylum seekers had to wait in the transit zone until it had been legally assessed. Asylum seekers were free to leave the transit zone, but only back across the border, i.e. into Serbia. Pursuant to this change, anyone found to have left the transit zone into Hungary was committing an offence.⁵⁵ At the same time, it was also stipulated that any irregular migrant caught on the territory of Hungary was to be transported to the transit zones at the border. In 2020, however, the Court of Justice of the European Union decided that the transit zones constituted illegal detention,56 and obliged Hungary to close them.⁵⁷ Subsequently – referring to the Hungarian legislation designating Serbia a safe third country, and to the coronavirus pandemic – following further amendments to the law, asylum seekers could only submit a declaration of intent to seek asylum at two Hungarian diplomatic missions abroad: one in Belgrade and another in Kviv. The European Commission also found this practice to be contrary to EU law,58 which the CJEU confirmed in June 2023 on the grounds that it places excessive restrictions on access to the Hungarian asylum system.⁵⁹

In the meantime, irregular migration pressure on Hungary's southern borders has not decreased: in 2021, the authorities prevented 130,000 illegal border crossing attempts, and by 2022, this number had increased to 270,000.⁶⁰ At the same time, violence along the southern border also increased: starting in 2021, there were increasingly frequent armed clashes between people smuggling gangs for control over routes, and over the irregular migrants who are significant lucrative source of income, and as a result, several people lost their lives.⁶¹

⁵³ 2015. évi CXLII. törvény egyes törvények Magyarország államhatárának hatékonyabb védelmével és a tömeges bevándorlás kezelésével összefüggő módosításáról [Act CXLII of 2015 Amending Certain Acts Related to the More Effective Protection of Hungary's State Border and the Management of Mass Immigration].

⁵⁴ Index 2017.

⁵⁵ MTI/M1 2017.

⁵⁶ Judgment of the Court (Grand Chamber) of 17 December 2020 in Case C-808/18 European Commission v. Hungary.

⁵⁷ Court of Justice of the European Union 2020.

Judgment of the Court (Fourth Chamber) of 22 June 2023 in Case C-823/21 European Commission v. Hungary.

⁵⁹ Court of Justice of the European Union 2023.

⁶⁰ Police.hu 2024.

⁶¹ Global Initiative 2023.

Although the Commission attacked the Hungarian provisions on several grounds, and the CJEU declared some of them to be illegal, a number of leading Western European actors, such as German Chancellor Angela Merkel⁶² and the Deputy State Secretary to the Belgian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Anick Van Calster,⁶³ admitted that Hungary was protecting not only its own, but also Europe's borders. Nonetheless, Hungary received almost no support from the central EU budget for border protection, the costs of which were estimated by the Ministry of the Interior to have been HUF 650 billion − nearly €1.7 billion − by the end of 2022.⁶⁴

Of course, it is worth pointing out that the physical border barrier alone would provide little protection: there is no fence that cannot be crossed. However, the additional protection tools, such as drones, thermal and infrared cameras, regular patrols, and the adopted legislative amendments have significantly reduced the number of irregular migrants passing through Hungary.⁶⁵

Budapest, like other Central and Eastern European countries, rejected the distribution of asylum seekers based on a mandatory quota, because it considered the relevant provision to be an infringement of Hungary's sovereignty.⁶⁶ Although Hungary, together with the Czech Republic and Poland, lost the "quota lawsuit" before the European Court of Justice, there were no substantive consequences for the three countries, and it was possible to avoid taking in irregular immigrants. Furthermore, in 2018, the seventh amendment to the Basic Law included a ban on the resettlement of foreign populations on Hungarian territory, 68 as well as a stipulation that, in case of individual persons of foreign nationality, it was the exclusive prerogative of the Hungarian Government to decide who can live in the territory of the country.⁶⁹ Hungary also stood by this position in subsequent negotiations, which became one of the most important topics of discussion in connection with the Pact on Migration and Asylum presented by the European Commission in 2020. Although its June 2023 draft did not speak of a mandatory quota, but rather of mandatory solidarity, Budapest complained that a disproportionately large share of the asylum procedure capacities would fall on it, and that the determination of what mandatory solidarity entails is quite selective. This was clearly demonstrated by the earlier example of the physical border barrier, which, though it protects Europe's borders, was not recognised as legitimate by the Commission, and no financial support was provided.70

⁶² MTI 2018.

⁶³ MTI 2017a.

⁶⁴ MTI 2022b.

⁶⁵ Kui 2020: 168–169.

⁶⁶ Council Decision (EU) 2015/1601 of 22 September 2015 establishing provisional measures in the area of international protection for the benefit of Italy and Greece.

⁶⁷ Council Decision (EU) 2015/1601 of 22 September 2015 establishing provisional measures in the area of international protection for the benefit of Italy and Greece.

⁶⁸ Fundamental Law of Hungary, Article XIV (1).

⁶⁹ Dull 2018.

⁷⁰ Bereznay 2023.

The refugee crisis in Ukraine

In recent years, Hungary has not only had to face migration pressure from the south: the Russian invasion of Ukraine on 24 February 2022 triggered the largest wave of refugees in Europe since the Second World War, which also significantly affected Hungary: nearly 3.5 million border crossings took place on the Hungarian–Ukrainian border between the start of the war and September 2023. This figure also includes persons who, arriving from Romania, declared that they had fled Ukraine, but also non-refugee commuters. Taking all of this into consideration, at least one million Ukrainian refugees have crossed the country, and although only 37,600 have applied for temporary protection by the end of September 2023, and although only 37,600 have applied for temporary protection by the end of September 2023, with some regularly commuting between the two countries.

True to its previous approach, Budapest immediately opened its borders to those fleeing from Ukraine as the first safe country after the outbreak of the war. The legal framework for this was significantly aided by the Temporary Protection Directive implemented at the European Union level.⁷⁵ The support provided to those coming from the Eastern European country became the largest humanitarian action in the history of our country, mobilising not only the government and state-owned enterprises (such as the Hungarian State Railways, playing a key role in the free travel of refugees) but the entire society. In addition to Ukrainian citizens, Hungary has assisted in the care and repatriation of thousands of third country nationals who previously lived in Ukraine.⁷⁶ Furthermore, through the Charitable Council encompassing major religious aid organisations, Budapest has sent thousands of tons of support to Ukraine as well.⁷⁷

International development aid and stabilisation roles

In the context of the migration and refugee crisis, Hungarian Government officials have emphasised multiple times that the solution is not to import the problem into Europe but to support local solutions and address the root causes.⁷⁸ However, Hungary did not have a dedicated institution specialising in international development assistance, so this was realised through the involvement of various governmental and non-governmental actors, coordinated by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade. To address this deficiency, the Hungary Helps Program and Agency were established in 2017, becoming the main

⁷¹ UNHCR s. a.

⁷² VG/MTI 2023.

⁷³ UNHCR s. a.

⁷⁴ Privátbankár 2023.

⁷⁵ European Commission s. a.b; Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2023/2409 of 19 October 2023 extending temporary protection as introduced by Implementing Decision (EU) 2022/382 ST/13544/2023/INIT.

⁷⁶ MTI 2022a

Hungarian Charity Service of the Order of Malta 2022; Ökumenikus Segelyszervezet s. a.

⁷⁸ MTI 2017b.

coordinating and partially executive body of the Hungarian international development policy by 2023.⁷⁹ By 2021, the number of beneficiaries of programs spanning from the Middle East through Africa to Europe exceeded half a million individuals.⁸⁰ The Hungary Helps Program played a significant role in alleviating the humanitarian consequences of the conflict in Ukraine. At the same time, numerous Hungarian non-governmental organisations received support through the program, implementing dozens of projects in the developing world.

In this context, we must not overlook the stabilisation operations in which Hungarian Defence Forces personnel participated in various missions from Afghanistan to Western Sahara in recent years. These missions, undertaken within the framework of international and alliance commitments, aimed to restore regional stability, improve local conditions, and, as a collateral outcome, reduce migration from these specific regions. Hungary annually contributes approximately 1,000 personnel to foreign operations, with associated costs approaching 20 billion Hungarian forints. Currently, the largest contingents of the Hungarian Defence Forces serve in the Western Balkans (Kosovo, Bosnia and Herzegovina), the Middle East (Iraq, Lebanon) and Africa (Mali).

Long-term perspectives

Similarly to other post-industrial states, a declining birth rate, ageing society, and already emerging labour shortages all pose a fundamental challenge for Hungary. However, Budapest does not envisage confronting these primarily by speeding up migration processes – and especially not through irregular migration – but by means of a much more complex set of measures. The most important element in this was the family support system built up in recent years (family tax relief, home building support, baby loans, and the expansion of nursery places), which significantly improved Hungarian demographic statistics: in 2011, the fertility rate reached a historic low of 1.23 births per woman. Thanks to the family support system, this was raised to 1.59 by 2021.⁸³ This means that, as a result of government measures, 160,000 more children were born in the last decade.⁸⁴

Nevertheless, despite the measures and achievements, achieving the necessary fertility rate of 2.1 for natural population maintenance still appears to be a distant dream. Demographic challenges are expected to manifest primarily in the labour market in the near future. While the number of employed individuals reached a new record of 4.711 million by 2022, 85 tens of thousands of positions remained unfilled in companies. The Central Statistical Office (KSH) reported 83,000 vacant positions at the beginning of 2023, with

- ⁷⁹ Hungary Helps s. a.
- ⁸⁰ Government of Hungary 2022.
- 81 Honvédelem.hu s. a.
- 82 Az Országgyűlés Hivatala 2020.
- 83 Hungarian Central Statistical Office s. a.
- 84 M1 2023.
- 85 Portfolio 2022.

the actual number potentially being several times higher. Although nearly 100,000 guest workers were already employed in Hungary at that time, and in addition to workers from traditional European sending countries, individuals from the Philippines, Vietnam, Indonesia, Mongolia and Kyrgyzstan appeared through staffing agencies. Estimates suggest that the Hungarian economy may need 200,000 to 300,000 more guest workers in the coming years. This issue is sought to be addressed by the forthcoming law on the employment of guest workers in Hungary, which aims to facilitate and promote employment in Hungary. However, it imposes a fixed timeframe – primarily two years, extendable by one year – on the residence in Hungary, and it does not allow for family reunification or settlement. The success of the program, however, will be determined in the next few year.

References

- Az Országgyűlés Hivatala (2020): A Honvédség aktuális külföldi missziói. *Infojegyzet*, 02 October 2020. Online: www.parlament.hu/documents/10181/4464848/Infojegyzet_2020_62_honvedsegi missziok.pdf/9fe7c180-a8a9-8573-c1ed-754bca3e026a?t=1601625018866
- Al Jazeera (2021): Hungary's Leader Denounced in Bosnia for Anti-Muslim Rhetoric. *Al Jazeera*, 23 December 2021. Online: www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/12/23/hungarys-pm-denounced-in-bosnia-for-anti-muslim-rhetoric
- BBC (2013): Lampedusa Boat Tragedy: Migrants 'Raped and Tortured'. *BBC*, 08 November 2013. Online: www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-24866338
- BEREZNAY, István (2023): Orbán Viktor beintett az uniónak, teljes a káosz Brüsszelben. *Index*, 30 June 2023. Online: https://index.hu/kulfold/2023/06/30/brusszel-migracios-paktum-meg-allapodas-orban-viktor-magyarorszag-lengyelorszag-nyilatkozat-blokkolas/
- Council of the European Union (2023): Amended Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council Establishing a Common Procedure for International Protection in the Union and Repealing Directive 2013/32/EU General Approach, 13 June 2023. Online: https://data.consilium.europa.eu/doc/document/ST-10444-2023-INIT/en/pdf
- Court of Justice of the European Union (2020): The Placing of Asylum Seekers or Third-Country Nationals Who Are the Subject of a Return Decision in the Röszke Transit Zone at the Serbian–Hungarian Border Must Be Classified as 'Detention'. *Press Release*, 14 May 2020. Online: https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2020-05/cp200060en.pdf
- Court of Justice of the European Union (2023): Hungary Has Unduly Hindered the Possibility of Making an Asylum Application. *Press Release*, 22 June 2023. Online: https://curia.europa.eu/jcms/upload/docs/application/pdf/2023-06/cp230109en.pdf
- CSIKI, Tamás TÁLAS, Péter (2013): Can We Identify a Coherent Strategic Culture in Hungary? In Biehl, Heiko Giegerich, Bastian Jonas, Alexandra (eds.): *Strategic Cultures in Europe*.

⁸⁶ Járdi 2023.

⁸⁷ Járdi 2023.

^{88 2023.} évi L. törvény a vendégmunkások magyarországi foglalkoztatásáról [Act L of 2023 on the Employment of Guest Workers in Hungary].

- Security and Defence Policies Across the Continent. Wiesbaden: Springer VS. 165–179. Online: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-658-01168-0
- Dugan, Andrew (2023): Ukraine's Neighbors Grow More Accepting Migrants. *Gallup*, 24 February 2023. Online: https://news.gallup.com/poll/471146/ukraine-neighbors-grow-accepting-migrants.aspx
- Dull, Szabolcs (2015): Lázár János: Nem vagyok a miniszterelnökségre esélyesek között. *Index*, 15 October 2015. Online: https://index.hu/belfold/2015/10/15/lazar_janos_kormany-info_27_tajekoztatoja_- menekultek_rogan_antal_miniszteriuma_burokracia/
- Dull, Szabolcs (2018): Így módosul az alkotmány: tilos lesz a betelepítés, korlátozzák a gyülekezési jogot. *Index*, 29 May 2018. Online: https://index.hu/belfold/2018/05/29/igy_modosul_az_alkotmany_tilos_lesz_a_betelepites_korlatozzak_a_gyulekezesi_jogot/
- EUAA (2023): *Latest Asylum Trends*, September 2023. Online: https://euaa.europa.eu/latest-asylum-trends-asylum
- Euractiv (2015): Poverty Spurs Mass Migration from Kosovo. *Euractiv*, 16 February 2015. Online: www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/poverty-spurs-mass-migration-from-kosovo/
- European Commission (s. a.a): What Is the New Pact on Migration and Asylum of the EU? Online: https://home-affairs.ec.europa.eu/policies/migration-and-asylum/new-pact-migration-and-asylum en
- European Commission (s. a.b): *Temporary Protection*. Online: https://home-affairs.ec.europa.eu/policies/migration-and-asylum/common-european-asylum-system/temporary-protection_en
- European Parliament (2023): *Asylum and Migration in the EU*. Online: www.europarl.europa. eu/infographic/asylum-migration/index_en.html#filter=2012
- Frontex (2023): EU's External Borders in 2022: Number of Irregular Border Crossings Highest since 2016. *Frontex*, 13 January 2023. Online: https://frontex.europa.eu/media-centre/news/news-release/eu-s-external-borders-in-2022-number-of-irregular-border-crossings-highest-since-2016-YsAZ29
- Frontex (s. a.): *Central Mediterranean Route*. Online: https://frontex.europa.eu/what-we-do/monitoring-and-risk-analysis/migratory-routes/central-mediterranean-route/
- Global Initiative (2023): Increasing Migratory Pressures in Serbia Have Led to Conflict between People Smuggling Groups and Crackdowns on Migration. Online: https://riskbulletins.globalinitiative.net/see-obs-016/01-increasing-migratory-pressures-in-serbia-have-led-to-conflict. html
- Government of Hungary (2022): *B/1820. számú beszámoló a Hungary Helps Ügynökség Nonprofit Zrt. 2021. évi tevékenységéről és működéséről.* Online: https://hungaryhelps.gov.hu/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/2021.-evi-beszamolo-B 1820..pdf
- Honvédelem.hu (s. a.): Missions. Online: https://honvedelem.hu/missziok.html
- Hungarian Central Statistical Office (2023a): Magyarországon tartózkodó külföldi állampolgárok, az állampolgárság országa és nem szerint. Online: www.ksh.hu/stadat_files/nep/hu/nep0023. html
- Hungarian Central Statistical Office (2023b): Magyarországra érkezett menedékkérők és a nemzetközi védelemben részesülők száma. Online: www.ksh.hu/stadat_files/nep/hu/nep0026.html
- Hungarian Central Statistical Office (s. a.): Élveszületések és teljes termékenységi arányszám. Online: www.ksh.hu/stadat_files/nep/hu/nep0006.html
- Hungarian Charity Service of the Order of Malta (2022): Háborúban, vészhelyzetben: az ENSZ és a Magyar Máltai Szeretetszolgálat az ukrán menekültekért. *Magyar Máltai Szeretetszolgálat*, 16 November 2022. Online: https://nemzetkozi.maltai.hu/hirek/2022/11/haboruban-veszhelyzetben-az-ensz-es-a-magyar-maltai-szeretetszolgálat-az-ukran-menekultekert/

- Hungary Helps (s. a.). Online: https://hungaryhelps.gov.hu/hungary-helps-program-main-page/ Index (2015): Orbán: Gazdasági bevándorlóknak nem adunk menedéket. *Index*, 11 January 2015. Online: https://index.hu/belfold/2015/01/11/orban_gazdasagi_bevandorloknak_nem adunk menedeket/
- Index (2017): Bakondi büszke: bevált az okoskerítés a déli határon. *Index*, 27 February 2017. Online: https://index.hu/belfold/2017/02/27/bevalt az okoskerites a deli hataron/
- Infostart (2022): Erősít a határvédelem fotók. *MTI*, 28 October 2022. Online: https://infostart. hu/belfold/2022/10/28/erosit-a-hatarvedelem-fotok
- Janik, Szabolcs Pénzváltó, Nikolett Vargha, Márk (2022): A magyar társadalom általános bevándorlási attitűdjei. *Horizont*, 10, 1–25. Online: www.migraciokutato.hu/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/20220401_HORIZONT_2022_10_janik_szabolcs_penzvalto_nikolett_vargha mark a magyar tarsadalom altalanos bevandorlasi attitudjei.pdf
- Járdi, Roland (2023): Akkora a munkaerőhiány Magyarországon, hogy már a szakképzett munkakörökbe is vendégmunkásokat kell toborozni. *Világgazdaság*, 04 August 2023. Online: www.vg.hu/vilaggazdasag-magyar-gazdasag/2023/08/akkora-a-munkaerohiany-magyarorszagon-hogy-mar-a-szakkepzett-munkakorokbe-is-vendegmunkasokat-kell-toborozni
- KÁROLY, Gábor (2023): Orbán Viktor: Szükség lesz 500 ezer új munkavállalóra. *Economx*, 09 March 2023. Online: www.economx.hu/gazdasag/orban-viktor-mkik-gazdasagi-evnyito-varga-mihaly-nagy-marton-parragh-laszlo.768468.html
- Kaszás, Veronika (2016): Erdélyi menekültek 1988–1989-ben és a magyarországi közvélemény. XX. századi történeti források, 16(4). Online: www.archivnet.hu/menekultkerdes_migracio_magyarorszagon_a_20_szazadban/4._erdelyi_menekultek_19881989ben_es_a_magyarorszagi_kozvelemeny.html
- KLENNER, Zoltán (2017): A modern menekültügyi rendszer létrehozása és fejlődése a rendszerváltoztatás időszakában Magyarországon. *Magyar Rendészet*, 17(3), 47–60.
- Kui, László (2020): A magyar határőrizet technikai generációváltásai és lehetséges fejlesztési irányok [The Technical Generation Changes of the Hungarian Border Guard and Possible Directions of Development]. PhD dissertation. Online: https://tudasportal.uni-nke.hu/xmlui/bitstream/handle/20.500.12944/16236/kui_laszlo_doktori_ertekezes.pdf?sequence=11&isAllowed=y
- M1 (2023): 160 ezerrel több gyermek született Magyarországon 2011 óta. *Hirado.hu*, 15 September 2023. Online: https://hirado.hu/belfold/cikk/2023/09/15/160-ezerrel-tobb-gyermek-szuletett-magyarorszagon-2011-ota
- Magyar Helsinki Bizottság (2020): A kormány uniós jogot sértett, amikor nem segített Görögországnak és Olaszországnak. *Magyar Helsinki Bizottság*, 02 April 2020. Online: https://helsinki.hu/a-kormany-unios-jogot-sertett-amikor-nem-segitett/
- MARSAI, Viktor (2023): Is Symbolism More Important than Pragmatism in Europe's Border Control? *The National Interest*, 07 March 2023. Online: https://nationalinterest.org/feature/symbolism-more-important-pragmatism-europes-border-control-206275
- MARTINEZ, Maria SZAKACS, Gergely BADOHAL, Karol (2023): Europe Struggles to Convert Ukraine Migration into Labour Boon. *Reuters*, 21 July 2023. Online: www.reuters.com/world/europe/europe-struggles-convert-ukraine-migration-into-labour-boon-2023-07-21/
- Menedék (2023): *Menedékkérelmek és megítélt státuszok alakulása Magyarországon*. Online: https://menedek.hu/menedekkerelmek-es-megítelt-statuszok-alakulasa-magyarorszagon
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Hungary (2011): *Magyar külpolitika az Uniós Elnökség után*. Online: https://brexit.kormany.hu/download/4/c6/20000/kulpolitikai_strategia_20111219.pdf

- MISHCHUK, Zoriana (2023): Between Vague Return Prospects and Limited Employment Opportunities: The Challenges of Ukrainian Refugees' Labour Market Integration. *Globsec*, February 2023. Online: www.globsec.org/sites/default/files/2023-02/Policy%20Brief%20 -%20Between%20Vague%20Return%20Prospects.pdf
- MTI (2017a): Belgium elismeri, hogy szükség volt a magyar kerítésre. *Magyar Idők*, 18 January 2017. Online: www.magyaridok.hu/belfold/belgium-elismeri-hogy-szukseg-volt -magyar-keritesre-1339195/
- MTI (2017b): Orbán: Nem a bajt kell idehozni, hanem a segítséget odavinni, ahol szükség van rá. *Mandiner*, 12 October 2017. Online: https://mandiner.hu/belfold/2017/10/orban-nem-a-bajt-kell-idehozni-hanem-a-segitseget-odavinni-ahol-kell
- MTI (2018): Merkel: Magyarország Németországot is védi. *Magyar Idők*, 10 June 2018. Online: www.magyaridok.hu/kulfold/merkel-magyarorszag-nemetorszagot-is-vedi-3184057/
- MTI (2022a): Ukrainian War Foreign Minister: 1,988 Indian Students Return Home with Hungary's Help. *Hungary Today*, 03 March 2022. Online: https://hungarytoday.hu/ukrainian-war-hungary-help-foreign-minister-szijjarto-indian-students/
- MTI (2022b): Rétvári: Magyarország 650 milliárd forintot fordított eddig a déli határ védelmére. *Hirado.hu*, 02 November 2022. Online: https://hirado.hu/belfold/belpolitika/cikk/2022/11/02/retvari-magyarorszag-650-milliard-forintot-forditott-eddig-a-deli-hatar-vedelmere
- MTI (2023): Magyarország továbbra is kiveszi részét a szolidaritásból. *Kormany.hu*, 08 March 2023. Online: https://kormany.hu/hirek/magyarorszag-tovabbra-is-kiveszi-reszet-a-szolidaritasbol
- MTI/M1 (2017): A korábbinál szigorúbb szabályok értelmében a menedékkérőknek a határon lévő tranzitzónákban kell kivárniuk kérelmük jogerős elbírálását. *Hirado.hu*, 28 March 2017. Online: https://hirado.hu/2017/03/28/ejfeltol-eletbe-lepett-a-jogi-hatarzar
- Orbán, Balázs (2020): *A magyar stratégiai gondolkodás egyszeregye*. Budapest: MCC Press. Ökumenikus Segélyszervezet (s. a.): *Ukrajna Határtalan segítség*. Online: https://segelyszervezet.hu/kampanyok/haboru-ukrajnaban/
- PÁRDUCZ, Árpád (2023): Kötelező vagy választható befogadás? Az Európai Unió relokációs egyezményei. *MKI Gyorselemzés*, 14, 1–8. Online: https://migraciokutato.hu/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/20230623_MKI_GYORSELEMZES_2023_14_parducz_arpad_kotelezo_vagy_valaszthato_befogadas_az_europai_unio_relokacios_egyezmenyei.pdf
- Pénzváltó, Nikolett (2022): Törökország orosz-rulettje. Budapest: MCC Press.
- Police.hu (2024): *Illegális migráció alakulása heti bontásban*. Online: www.police.hu/hirek-es-informaciok/hatarinfo/illegalis-migracio-alakulasa
- Portfolio (2022): Teljes foglalkoztatás van Magyarországon. *Portfolio*, 22 September 2022. Online: www.portfolio.hu/gazdasag/20220922/teljes-foglalkoztatas-van-magyarorszagon-568325
- Privátbankár (2023): Már alig érkeznek ukrajnai menekültek Magyarországra. *Privátbankár*, 04 July 2023. Online: https://privatbankar.hu/cikkek/makro/mar-alig-erkeznek-ukrajnai-menekultek-magyarorszagra.html
- RÉNYI, Pál Dániel (2017): Félelem és reszketés Kömlőn: migránsnak hitték a mindenszentekre látogatóba érkező magyarokat. 444.hu, 02 November 2017. Online: https://444.hu/2017/11/02/felelem-es-retteges-komlon-migransnak-hittek-a-mindenszentekre-latogatoba-erkezo-magyarokat
- Reuters (2023): Poland Says It Will Uphold Its Veto on EU Migration Pact. *Reuters*, 29 September 2023. Online: www.reuters.com/world/europe/poland-says-it-will-uphold-its -veto-eu-migration-pact-2023-09-29/
- Romsics, Ignác (2005): Magyarország története a XX. században. Budapest: Osiris.

- SARKADI, Zsolt (2018): A Fidesz évtizedek óta nem látott gyűlölködésbe hergelte a magyar társadalmat. 444.hu, 23 November 2018. Online: https://444.hu/2018/11/23/a-fidesz-evtizedekota-nem-latott-gyulolkodesbe-hergelte-a-magyar-tarsadalmat
- Szalai, Piroska (2023): Kiderült, pontosan hány magyar vándorolt ki külföldre. *Növekedés*, 07 July 2023. Online: https://novekedes.hu/mag/kiderult-pontosan-hany-magyar-vandorolt-ki-kulfoldre
- TÁLAS, Péter (2013): A nemzeti katonai stratégia és a magyar stratégiai kultúra. *Hadtudomány*, 23(3–4), 14–28.
- TAMPU, Stelian (2022): Az 1989-es NDK menekültek humanitárius helyzete (krízise). *Belügyi Szemle*, 70(6), 1215–1228. Online: https://doi.org/10.38146/BSZ.2022.6.5
- UNHCR (s. a.): *Ukraine Refugee Situation*. Online: https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/ukraine Verseck, Keno (2019): Hungary's Slow Descent into Xenophobia, Racism and Human Rights Abuses. *Info Migrants*, 21 October 2019. Online: www.infomigrants.net/en/post/20220/hungarys-slow-descent-into-xenophobia-racism-and-human-rights-abuses
- VG/MTI (2023): Eddig több mint egymillió ukrajnai menekült érkezett Magyarországra. Világgazdaság, 28 June 2023. Online: www.vg.hu/kozelet/2023/06/eddig-tobb-mint-egymillio -ukrajnai-menekult-erkezett-magyarorszagra

Primary sources

- 1035/2012. (II. 21.) Korm. határozat Magyarország Nemzeti Biztonsági Stratégiájáról [Government Resolution 1035/2012 (II.21.) on Hungary's National Security Strategy]
- 1401/2015. (VI. 17.) Korm. határozat a rendkívüli bevándorlási nyomás kezelése érdekében szükséges egyes intézkedésekről [Government Decision 1401/2015 (17.VI.) on Certain Measures Necessary to Address the Exceptional Migratory Pressure]
- 1698/2013. (X. 4.) Korm. határozat a Migrációs Stratégia és az azon alapuló, az Európai Unió által a 2014–2020 ciklusban létrehozásra kerülő Menekültügyi és Migrációs Alaphoz kapcsolódó hétéves stratégiáról [Government Decision 1698/2013 (X.4.) on the Migration Strategy and the Seven-Year Strategy Based on It for the European Union Asylum and Migration Fund for the Period 2014–2020]
- 2007. évi II. törvény a harmadik országbeli állampolgárok beutazásáról és tartózkodásáról [Act II of 2007 on the Entry and Residence of Third Country Nationals]
- 2015. évi CXLII. törvény egyes törvények Magyarország államhatárának hatékonyabb védelmével és a tömeges bevándorlás kezelésével összefüggő módosításáról [Act CXLII of 2015 Amending Certain Acts Related to the More Effective Protection of Hungary's State Border and the Management of Mass Immigration]
- 2023. évi L. törvény a vendégmunkások magyarországi foglalkoztatásáról [Act L of 2023 on the Employment of Guest Workers in Hungary]
- Consolidated version of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union. OJ C 326, 26.10.2012, 47–390.
- Council Decision (EU) 2015/1601 of 22 September 2015 establishing provisional measures in the area of international protection for the benefit of Italy and Greece. OJ L 248, 24.9.2015, 80–94.
- Council Implementing Decision (EU) 2023/2409 of 19 October 2023 extending temporary protection as introduced by Implementing Decision (EU) 2022/382 ST/13544/2023/INIT. OJ L, 2023/2409, 24.10.2023. Online: http://data.europa.eu/eli/dec_impl/2023/2409/oj
- European Commission (2017): Fifteenth report on relocation and resettlement. COM/2017/0465 final. Online: https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A52017DC0465

Viktor Marsai

Judgment of the Court (Fourth Chamber) of 22 June 2023 in Case C-823/21 European Commission v. Hungary. Online: https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid =274870&pageIndex=0&doclang=EN&mode=req&dir=&occ=first&part=1&cid=268610 Judgment of the Court (Grand Chamber) of 17 December 2020 in Case C-808/18 European Commission v. Hungary. Online: https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid=235703&pageIndex=0&doclang=EN&mode=lst&dir=&occ=first&part=1&cid=11592107